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Altham Parish Council- Minutes

	


Minutes of the Altham Parish Council Meeting held on:

Tuesday 8th March, 2022, 7.00 pm,

at the Council Offices, Media House, Burnley Road, Altham.  

Present:
Parish Councillor Rennie Pinder (in the Chair) & Parish Councillors;

John Halstead, David Murray, Dexter Stubbs and Joe Threlfall.
In attendance:
APC Clerk.


Other:

Mr Tom McDonald (Livingstone Road Allotment Representative)


A113: Housekeeping
The Chair communicated housekeeping arrangements for the meeting.
A114: Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence had been submitted in advance of the meeting from Parish Councillors Josh Haworth and Christine Lingard.
A115: Declarations of Interest

No declarations of interest were made.
A116: Minutes from the Last Meeting

The minutes of the APC meeting held on the 19th January 2022 were attached to the agenda and submitted for approval. 

Resolved
- (1) That the minutes of the APC meeting held on the 19th January 2022 be approved as a correct record. 

Proposed by Councillor Murray and seconded by Councillor Threlfall.
A117. Matters arising from the Last Minutes (Not listed on the agenda)

The Chair reported that most matters would be covered under the relevant subject heading on the agenda. Councillor Halstead added that the event on the 6th February for the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee had seen three bushes placed in each planter and a plaque installed to mark the occasion.
A118: Public Participation
One members of the public was in attendance at the meeting and this was Mr Tom McDonald who was 

the allotment representative at the Livingstone Road site. He reported there was a renewed enthusiasm  

in the site and a delivery of manure had arrived and was being distributed to the plots. A litter pick had 

taken place on the site and a drain in the middle had been unblocked. Ideally a bigger pipe would help 

with drainage and the recent storms had caused some damage to fencing. There had been some 

recent issues with abandoned cars in the near vicinity to the site and HBC had been out to look at the 

garages.
The Chair requested the details of the abandoned cars so this could be passed onto the local police. 
He also drew attention to dealing with the issue of removing the old caravans on the site and the 
logistics of this.
A lengthy discussion took place about future site clearance with the help of a mini digger and what this 

could entail.

Mr McDonald requested that hard standing area at the top of the site remain to help with the delivery of 

materials on the plots such as chippings and it also allowed vehicles to turn around. Two of the empty 

plots on the top far left hand side could be sub divided into three.

Councillor Halstead felt that to aid with the continued improvement and development at the site a 
Parish Councillor could be nominated as the allotment and lengthsman representative and could 
inspect the sites prior to a parish council meeting to report any issues. 

A119: Allotments
· 2022 Renewals update
The Clerk provided the meeting with a review on the renewal process of allotment plots for 2022.

All paperwork and payments had been received for Livingstone Road by the deadline and three plots 

remained vacant. 

All paperwork and payments had been received for Cromac Terrace except for plot 1C who had been 

given verbal reminders by the Chair and sent an email by the Clerk. As a result of no paperwork or 

payment being made, in line with the rules and regulations an eviction notice would be served on the 

tenant to vacate this plot. The Clerk would communicate the vacant plots and those on the waiting list 

along with people who had expressed an interest in the past, so all plots could be filled.
· Livingstone Road skip update

The Chair reported to the allotment representative that he would provide at least 3 days notice before a 

skip was delivered onto the Livingstone Road site in the Springtime to stay for a weekend, the timing of 

this would be weather pending.
A120: Chairman’s Action

The Chair reported that he had attended a number of meetings with Accrington Stanley FC, HBC, LCC 

and the police.

He was awaiting an update on road resurfacing from LCC.
A121: Parish Councillor Updates

Support from the Parish Council via the Chair had been communicated to the Deputy Police and Crime Commissioner in relation to dealing with traffic issues, PCSO’s and local policing. The road safety partnership committee had also invited the Chair to feed into the group. 
Councillor Halstead reported the refurbished woodwork had been completed in the bus shelter across from New Row after the hedge had been trimmed back. 
Councillor Stubbs enquired if LCC had removed the concave mirror from its location on Burnley Road.
Discussions had taken place about the introduction of yellow lines alongside one side of Whalley Road near to the Accrington Stanley FC junction.

Councillor Halstead commented that they were awaiting a costing for a plastic ER2 plaque at the memorial but a site visit would be needed by the company providing the plaque. Cost enquiries would be made in relation to replacing the pebble chippings with a resin based covering to prevent the pebbles being kicked onto the grassed areas. 
A122: Correspondence

An email had been sent via the Vice Chair from Mr and Mrs Kenyon of Wareham close.
They requested an explanation of what they receive for the precept payment. The email said they had 
enquired once about obtaining a grit bin for their street and it was turned down along with enquires 
about a bollard on a path. In summary they requested how the council tax precept was spent.

The Vice Chair had already replied to state the matter would be brought to this meeting and had mentioned the Council’s complaints policy. The Clerk felt this was not a complaint and would deal with the matter as a request for information so a letter would be sent providing a summary of Parish Council activities which have a cost attributed to them that benefit the area.
A123: Finance
· HBC 2022-2023 Precept
The Clerk reported that the precept information had been passed onto HBC and following their full Council meeting the Council tax charges for 22-23 had been approved and had now been emailed and posted out to residents across Hyndburn. Those in the Altham parish would see the separate precept charge in their bills.
· Sponsorship/ event account

The Clerk reported he had started the process for creating a separate bank account with Natwest to keep sponsorship income finance for specific events separate to the Council’s main account. Personal details for both the Chair and Vice Chair were required to set up the account and allow them access in line with arrangements for the main account.
A124: Updates on:
A- Road Safety (Spids) Income generated by loan of kits
The Chair reported that support for Spid sign use across the County had been endorsed by the Deputy Police and Crime Commissioner. A powerpoint presentation had been delivered to Grimsargh Parish Council and as a result they had placed an order to hire out the Spid sign equipment.

West Bradford Parish Council had paid for the hire of signs they had used in January and there had been interest from other Parish Councils in Mellor and even as far as the Morecambe area.
The Chair brought to the attention of the meeting that one of the Spid signs required repair due to the radar element not working. The company in Southport who deals with repairs had quoted £1,087 to fix the device whilst a new one would be £2,345. An enquiry would be made to see if the old device could be part exchanged if a new one was purchased. 
Resolved
- (2) That a new spid device be purchased instead of spending finance on the repair of the old Spid due to other parts of the old spid requiring replacement in the near future. 

Proposed by Councillor Stubbs and seconded by Councillor Murray.

-Burnley Road surface dressing patching 
Some patching work had taken place below Martholme Grange although no closures had taken place.

B- Moorfield Industrial Estate
The Chair stated that there were no recent crime issues to report.
C- Parish Lengthsman 
A new contractor called John Foster would take on the grass cutting duties and they would have access to use the mower the Parish Council obtained in the previous year along with the hedge cutting machinery. Work would start when the weather started to dry out in the spring time.
Resolved
- (3) That the Vice Chair requested that Lancashire County Council report their grassing cutting payment figures for 2022-23 and the following years and indicate if any increase in payment would be made. 

Proposed by Councillor Halstead and seconded by Councillor Threlfall.

D- Crime Figures
Crime figures remained low in the parish with the Clayton and Altham area data presented from information gathered in January.
Violence and sexual-30
ASB-26
Arson/Vehicle Crime 7

Comparison of the last 12 months revealed crime figures of 8.3% in January 2021 compared to 5.6% at the end of last year.
A125 Clerks Report
· Parish & Town Council Conference ‘Highways Special’

The Clark had emailed and distributed with the agenda packs information on a free conference being 

held at LCC, County Hall in Preston in relation to highway issues. Attendance could be in 

person or virtual and it was aimed for Town and Parish Council issues. The Clerk had emailed 

all Members before the meeting with a link for registering which must be done by the 10th March.

A126: Planning Applications

The Chair provided a summary of planning issues in the local area.
Planning Application 11/21/0589 (Portal number 10282246)

Major: Variation of condition No 2 of planning permission 11/20/0316 to sub-divide the 8 units for land at Metcalf Drive, Altham BB5 5TU (Mr Michael Renwick)

In relation to the above application, the Chair advised that no objections would be raised by the Council and no members provided any comments.
The Chair reported to the meeting that he had attended a meeting at HBC in relation to the local plan document. The consultation stage was being held within a timescale over the coming weeks with local residents. Proposed areas of interest on the plan which could impact upon the parish included the former Huncoat power station site and extension of the business park into green belt land. Improvements to Junction 8 of the M65 were in the pipeline via the national highways agency. 

An in-depth discussion took place amongst Councillors on site allocations across the borough of Hyndburn and infrastructure improvements were required for the local road network to accommodate an increase in vehicle numbers. It was suggested that a freedom of information request be made to HBC to obtain a copy of a document produced by transport auditors.
Resolved
- (4) That the Chair on behalf of the Council would object to the secretary of State in relation to  the local plan in its current form unless alterations were made to develop highway and transport infrastructures to support new developments.

Proposed by Councillor Pinder and seconded by Councillor Threlfall.

The Chair reminded Members that there were still four planning related items located on Burnley Road which had not been resolved by the HBC planning department with some going back two and a half years. Concerns had been raised with the Leader, CE and senior officers at HBC with no success and the Local Government Ombudsman may be a way to progress the matters along with a Standards Committee hearing.
A127: Event(s) Update
The Chair and Members in attendance provided information and their thoughts on the following events:-

· QE2 Platinum Jubilee
A decision would be made on the proposed event scheduled to take place on Friday 3rd June within the next couple of weeks. This was due to funding issues and revenue streams were being explored by a number of parties.
· Xmas 2022
The Vice Chair would write to schools to investigate the level of interest for taking part in a Christmas event at some point during December 2022 but details on a venue could not yet be confirmed until June.
A128: Any Other Late Business

No other business was reported at the meeting.
Date(s) and Time of Next Meeting
The date of the next APC council meeting was provisionally set for 7.00pm on Tuesday the 19th April 2022 and would be confirmed nearer the time.
Signed:
…………………………… ………………….

Date:
……………………………………………………….

Chair of the meeting

at which the minutes were confirmed.
PAGE  
5

_1515332050

